
 

 

 

 

 

 

February 19, 2019 

Governor Kate Brown 
160 State Capitol 
900 Court Street 
Salem, Oregon 97301 
 
Dear Governor Brown: 

As Executive Director of the Association of Zoos and Aquariums (AZA), a national 
organization that oversees 233 zoos and aquariums across the country, I’m pleased 
and proud to support the Oregon Coast Aquarium’s thoughtful and exciting plans.   
As an accredited member of the AZA, the Oregon Coast Aquarium meets the highest 
possible standards in all aspects of animal care and management. The Aquarium is 
dedicated to the conservation of marine wildlife in the State of Oregon and to 
engaging the public in active conservation. The Aquarium also has a significant 
economic impact on the community drawing visitors from the entire Pacific 
Northwest and beyond. 

The Oregon Coast Aquarium educational efforts are extraordinary. Each year the 
Aquarium reaches thousands of children through engaging and unique educational 
experiences. The planned Marine Wildlife Rehabilitation/Education Center will greatly 
expand the work of the Aquarium in wildlife rescue, care and rehabilitation, as well as 
expand the educational component of that vital work. The Oregon Coast Aquarium 
with its immersive exhibits and captivating programs provides the personal 
connection to marine life that inspires visitors of all ages to care for animals and for 
the oceans. 

On behalf of the AZA, I respectfully request that you consider supporting the Oregon 
Coast Aquarium. This investment will provide countless learning experiences for the 
children of Oregon and ensure that this excellent community resource will continue to 
thrive and pursue its compelling conservation mission for many years to come.  

Sincerely,  

 

 

Kristin L. Vehrs 
Executive Director     

8403 Colesville Road, Suite 710 
Silver Spring, MD 20910-3314 

301-562-0777 tel  301-562-0888 fax 
www.aza.org 
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To Whom It May Concern:

We, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (Service), are pleased to write this letter in support of the
Oregon Coast Aquarium’s strategic plan to further enhance its already outstanding programs in
educational outreach and marine wildlife care and rehabilitation. The Aquarium has served as a
longstanding partner to the Service in our conservation efforts, and plays a unique and critically
important role in the care and handling of endangered and threatened sea turtles, protected sea
birds, and other marine wildlife in the State of Oregon.

We are especially enthusiastic about the Aquarium’s plans to build a new and improved Marine
Wildlife Rehabilitation Center. The Aquarium provides critical medical care for a variety of
stranded, sick, or injured marine wildlife, and over the years has participated in the successful
rehabilitation and release of several endangered or threatened sea turtles. The Oregon Coast
Aquarium is the only facility in the State of Oregon that is permitted to handle federally listed
sea turtles or protected sea birds, but it has a limited capacity for doing so. Injured animals must
often be moved to another facility in Washington or California for care, a stressful journey that
many do not survive. The new facility planned by the Oregon Coast Aquarium will provide the
ability to care for a greater number of these animals on site, thereby enhancing their prospects for
survival and successful return to the wild. The wildlife rescue, care, and rehabilitation services
provided by the Oregon Coast Aquarium are, simply put, invaluable; the new Marine Wildlife
Rehabilitation Center with dedicated veterinary staffwill allow this facility to further excel. We
anticipate that the improved facilities will enable the Aquarium to further contribute to the
recovery of endangered and threatened marine wildlife species in the years to come.

Increasing awareness and understanding of marine life and ocean processes through expanded
outreach and education programs is another focus of the new strategic plan that we fully endorse.
Our conservation efforts on behalf of marine wildlife and ecosystems rely on public support,
which in turn depends on a public that is informed and engaged with regard to coastal and ocean
environments and issues. The Oregon Coast Aquarium has a solid track record of providing
outstanding educational opportunities to people of all ages and from all walks of life with regard
to the importance of marine species and oceanic environments. In addition, the value of the
opportunity to engage directly with marine wildlife through a visit to the Aquarium, and to forge
a personal connection that manifests in a conservation ethic, cannot be overstated. Our oceans,
our coastal environments, and our marine wildlife are all facing new and widespread threats,
from plastic pollution to warming and acidification. Public education and engagement will be
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key in providing global solutions, but is also critical for addressing local challenges on our own
Oregon coast. We support the Oregon Coast Aquarium’s education and outreach efforts, and are
particularly impressed by their efforts to bring educational opportunities to traditionally
underserved communities through distance learning and by taking their school outreach program
“on the road” to remote areas of Oregon and even beyond to neighboring States.

The Oregon Coast Aquarium is an exceptional economic, educational, and environmental
resource in our coastal community, and plays a vital role in inspiring and achieving the
conservation of our coastal and marine ecosystems and wildlife in Oregon and beyond. We
encourage your support to help the Aquarium attain their strategic planning goals and fulfill their
important conservation mission.

Sincerely,

Paul Henson, Ph.D.
State Supervisor



February 4, 2019 

To Whom it May Concern: 

I am writing to express my unequivocal support for the strategic goals the 
Oregon Coast Aquarium has developed to improve and expand its 
operations and educational resources.  In my former position as the 
Newport Field Office Supervisor for U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, the 
Aquarium was an invaluable partner in both educational programs and 
wildlife care and health. 

Over the last 20+ years, the Aquarium has responded to countless bird 
illnesses and injuries, and to marine wildlife strandings, including sea 
turtles, sea lions, seals, sea otters, and other species.  The Aquarium has 
rehabilitated several severely hypothermic and incapacitated adult olive 
ridley and Pacific green sea turtles, returning them to the wild.  These 
animals were satellite tracked following their release, and the rescue not 
only returned individuals to the wild, but their care and tracking has 
contributed to science, husbandry, and recovery of these imperiled species.  
Without the Aquarium , it is unlikely that any of these animals would have 
survived. 

The Aquarium’s facilities and staff are instrumental in providing wildlife 
health services on the Oregon Coast.  No other facility has the resources, 
expertise, or collaborative capacity to provide emergency treatment to 
incapacitated wildlife.  While the Aquarium is invaluable in providing this 
care, the current space and staff availability limit the number of animals 
that can be simultaneously treated, and sometimes requires transferring 
animals to Seattle or California.  The time and stress caused by such 
transportation reduces the likelihood of successful treatment.  A state-of-
the-art Marine Wildlife Rehabilitation/Education Center will address this 
gap and allow for more rapid response, more efficient and effective 
treatments, and greater likelihood of success.  Such a facility would set the 
stage for Oregon to become a model for wildlife response on the West 
Coast and allow partners to strategically plan for future wildlife health 
needs. 

P.O. BOX 217   NEOTSU, OR 97364-0271   (503)804-0014 

lauraltodd@gmail.com

FROM THE DESK OF 

LAURA L. TODD



The Oregon Coast Aquarium is also instrumental in educating the public 
about coastal wildlife, and in particular, the issues that affect marine health.  
The rescues and the animals’ stories are intensely interesting to the public 
and the extensive publicity garnered by the Aquarium’s efforts serves to 
further the educational reach and messaging to the public. The Aquarium is 
able to show the consequences of environmental stressors and allow 
encourages people to contemplate personal, societal, and policy changes 
that can improve marine health.  The care of a wayward sea turtle or 
tropical sea bird not only provides evidence of environmental change, but 
also illustrates the need for everyone to work together to address marine 
health issues. 

The strategic priorities identified by the Oregon Coast Aquarium will 
contribute to the the health of both the institution and marine fish and 
wildlife, and it will be a significant investment in the future of the Oregon 
coastal community as well. 

I look forward to continuing to support the Aquarium and its mission as it 
grows into the future. 

Sincerely yours, 

Laura L. Todd 
Newport Field Office Supervisor, Retired 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service



Oregon 
Kate Brown, Governor 

 

Department of Fish and Wildlife 
Marine Resources Program 

2040 SE Marine Science Drive 
Newport, OR 97365 

(541) 867-4741 
FAX (541) 867-0311 

www.dfw.state.or.us/mrp/ 

 

January 29, 2019 
 
 
 
To Whom It May Concern, 
 
I am the Research Project Leader for the Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife’s 
(ODFW’s) Marine Reserve Program, and the Oregon Coast Aquarium is a key collaborator 
and contributor to science and education in our community. ODFW is the lead agency 
responsible for overseeing the scientific monitoring and management of Oregon’s five 
marine reserve sites that have been designated within the state’s nearshore waters. The 
Oregon Coast Aquarium has played a critical role in supporting the development of our long-
term scientific monitoring program since the inception of our program in 2010.  Together we 
have successfully developed a scientifically rigorous, volunteer dive program to gather 
monitoring data on underwater habitats, invertebrates, and fish communities. To date the 
dive program led by the Oregon Coast Aquarium has trained 29 divers, conducting over 600 
monitoring dives in the first eight years of our program. Without the efforts of the Oregon 
Coast Aquarium, we would be unable to have a dive program contributing such valuable 
data to the long-term monitoring of Oregon’s Marine Reserves. The commitment and 
contribution of the Oregon Coast Aquarium to our project is exemplary of their commitment 
and dedication to collaborating in cutting-edge science in the Pacific Northwest. 
 
Furthermore, the Oregon Coast Aquarium is a master at turning science and fieldwork efforts 
into educational opportunities. As a partner with the ODFW Marine Reserves program, the 
Oregon Coast Aquarium has an educational kiosk about the marine reserves in their local 
sandy shores exhibit. Furthermore, their educational programs and communication staff 
broaden the reach of our program to share key messages about the science and creatures 
found in Oregon’s waters. We are grateful to have them as a scientific and educational 
partner and support their capital campaign and project priorities for 2019 and beyond. 
 
Sincerely,     
 

 
Lindsay Aylesworth, Ph.D 
Project Leader  
Marine Reserves Program 
Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife 
lindsay.x.aylesworth@state.or.us  

 
 

http://www.dfw.state.or.us/mrp/
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February 4, 2019 

Dear Mr. Burke, 

 

I would like to provide my letter of support for the Oregon Coast Aquarium’s new initiative to 

expand capacity to further create engaging experiences to inspire ocean education and 

conservation. I can particularly speak to the fact that the Oregon Coast Aquarium has been a 

partner to the Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife for many years, including research at sea, 

outreach, and supporting shared conservation goals. The Oregon Coast Aquarium’s planned 

expansion will increase capacity of the Aquarium to perpetuate and enhance the shared coastal 

goals of ocean literacy, stakeholder education and marine conservation. The Aquarium’s 

thousands of local and international visitors annually also ensures that these messages are shared 

beyond just Oregonians.  

 

The Aquarium’s planned Wildlife Education facility will further enhance the Aquarium’s ability 

to demonstrate the value of Oregon’s marine wildlife, a goal that aligns with ODFW’s mission to 

protect and enhance Oregon’s fish and wildlife and their habitats for use and enjoyment by 

present and future generations. After this expansion, we also expect that the Aquarium will 

continue to be a key partner in research and conservation that benefits Oregon’s diverse and 

unique natural resources. 

 

Marine conservation requires a joint effort between many institutions, agencies, facilities and 

concerned stakeholders. The Oregon Coast Aquarium is one such facility, which serves in many 

regards as a hub for marine conservation along the Oregon coast. Facilities such as the Oregon 

Coast Aquarium will become increasingly important in the near future as we face new challenges 

in ocean natural resource conservation. For this reason, I provide my professional testament to 

the value of Oregon Coast Aquarium’s planned expansion. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Dr. Sheanna Steingass 

Marine Mammal Program Leader 

Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife 

  

  Department of Fish and Wildlife 

South Willamette Watershed District Office  

7118 NE Vandenberg Avenue 

Corvallis, OR 97330 

(541) 757-4186 

FAX (541) 757-4252 

 Jim Burke, Director of Animal Care and Life Support 

Oregon Coast Aquarium 

2820 SE Ferry Slip Road 

Newport, OR 97365 

 

 

  

Oregon 
Kate Brown, Governor 

 





  
Department of Clinical Sciences 
College of Veterinary Medicine 
272 Magruder Hall, Corvallis, OR  97331 
P   541-737-4456     F   541-737-6879 

 
 
 
February 8, 2019 
 
 
 
 
To whom it may concern: 
 
I would like to extend my support for the capital campaign to raise funds for the proposed 
Marine Wildlife Rehabilitation/Education Center at the Oregon Coast Aquarium. This 
exciting project will play a critical role in enhancing the care of marine wildlife in the 
Pacific Northwest, which will only become more important as wildlife increasingly struggle 
to survive in the face of human impact on wildlife habitat and the effects of global climate 
change. 
 
This proposed center will be a tremendous resource for our educational and research mission 
at the Carlson College of Veterinary Medicine at Oregon State University. I have had the 
opportunity to work with staff at the Oregon Coast Aquarium on several occasions over the 
past ten years, and look forward to future collaborations, which will be significantly 
enhanced by this proposed center. As a veterinary anesthesiologist, marine wildlife present 
many challenges to providing safe and effective anesthetic care. This center will provide 
opportunities for myself, my colleagues, our students and our residents to learn and 
investigate many aspects of veterinary medicine, not the least of which is veterinary 
anesthesia. 
 
I am particularly excited by the training opportunities this center will provide our veterinary 
students. The geographic location of this center in close proximity to the Carlson College of 
Veterinary Medicine will be a tremendous asset that will significantly improve our ability to 
attract the brightest and best students from around the country. Education in wildlife 
medicine is constantly sought out by veterinary students, and I foresee this center as being a 
huge draw to future students. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of this exciting capital campaign. 

Sincerely,  

 
Ron Mandsager, DVM 
Diplomate, American College of Veterinary Anesthesia and Analgesia 
Associate Professor and Section Head, Anesthesiology 
 



Marine Mammal Institute 
Oregon State University 
2030 SE Marine Science Drive 
Newport, Oregon 97365 

 
Jim Rice 
P 541-867-0446 
F 541-867-0128 
jim.rice@oregonstate.edu 

 
2/1/2019 
 

Jim Burke 
Director of Animal Husbandry 
Oregon Coast Aquarium 
2820 SE Ferry Slip Rd 
Newport, OR 97365 
 
Dear Jim, 

I would like to offer my full support of the Oregon Coast Aquarium’s capital campaign to 
implement the facility improvements outlined in your strategic planning document.  
 
As the Marine Mammal Stranding Coordinator for the Oregon coast, I have long valued my 
close association with the Aquarium, which has been a consistently willing partner in 
providing urgent care to distressed marine animals. Since 2006, the Oregon Marine Mammal 
Stranding Network and the Aquarium have collaborated on 21 rehabilitation cases, including 
14 sea turtles and 8 pinnipeds. In my role as the primary responder of animal strandings 
along the Oregon coast, I can personally attest to the clear need for increased rehabilitation 
resources in our region, particularly for cold-stunned sea turtles that typically require 
immediate diagnostic evaluation and critical care. The Aquarium’s proposed Marine Wildlife 
Rehabilitation/Education Center would provide a much needed animal care facility on the 
Oregon coast, as well as a dynamic educational portal through which compelling messages 
about responsible stewardship of marine wildlife can be communicated to the general public. 
 
I look forward to working with you and your staff in the years to come and wish you great 
success in making this plan become a reality. 
 

Sincerely yours, 

 

Jim Rice 
Coordinator, Oregon Marine Mammal Stranding Network 
Oregon State University 







 
Flaxen D.L. Conway, Professor and Director, 
Marine Resource Management Program 
College of Earth, Ocean, and Atmospheric Sciences 
Oregon State University, 318 Strand Hall, Corvallis, OR 97331 
T 541-737-1339 | fconway@coas.oregonstate.edu 
 
 

February 13, 2019 
 
TO: Interested Parties / Decision Makers 
FR:  Flaxen Conway    
RE:  Support for Oregon Coast Aquarium 
 
It is my pleasure to write a letter of support for the Oregon Coast Aquarium. I have been engaged 
with the OCAq for years, decades actually, and I can unequivocally share my support for their 
strategic goals to improve and expand operations and educational resources. This would be wonderful 
for the OCAq, the city of Newport, Lincoln County, all of Oregon, and the many visitors from out of 
the state.  
 
I am an Extension Specialist for Oregon Sea Grant. I’m also a professor at Oregon State University 
where I direct the Marine Resource Management (MRM; https://ceoas.oregonstate.edu/mrm/) 
graduate program. The MRM graduate program has been around since 1974 informing today’s and 
training tomorrow’s marine resource managers and educators. The MRM graduate program is 
rigorous and we expect great effort from our students. One of our five areas of focus is marine 
education and engagement. We have over 300 alumni doing great work across the globe, many of 
which have in one form or another worked closely with the OCAq.  
 
I often enlist the expertise and mentorship of Dr. Kerry Carlin-Morgan to mentor graduate students 
and help conduct educational research on everything from marine animal stranding to marine 
pollution to fisheries/seafood management education. Our students have helped advance the science 
on these topics. They’ve also helped to inform and engage the public (and stakeholders). They’ve 
designed, developed, implemented, tested and improved educational programs that have opened the 
minds and hearts of informal and formal learners alike. They’ve participated in important engagement 
opportunities. All in all, working with the OCAq has helped everyone to learn a lot and make a 
difference.  
 
But the benefit of the amazing facilities and staff at the OCAq goes beyond just college students. In 
2017 Oregon State University hosted the national competition of the National Ocean Science Bowl. 
We had over 200 amazingly smart and marine-oriented high school kids from across the nation come 
to Oregon to complete for the national title. While they were here, we worked closely with the 
wonderful staff at the OCAq to host a dedicated tour for participants (a tour that was rated “freaking 
amazing” by the majority of participants!).  
 
The strategic priorities identified by the Oregon Coast Aquarium will contribute to society and 
citizens, all the way down to some very tiny but important creatures. Investment in the OCAq is also 
an investment in the future of Oregon. I continue to look forward to working with and supporting the 
Oregon Coast Aquarium and its mission as it grows into the future. 
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           14-Feb-2019 
 
To Whom It May Concern, 
 
I recently learned that the Oregon Coast Aquarium is seeking additional support from the Oregon 
Governor and legislators to support the aquarium’s master plan and education programming. I 
am very happy to submit a letter of support for this expansion of the Aquarium’s educational 
resources.  
 
Every year, I teach a Marine Conservation Biology class at the Oregon Institute of Marine 
Biology (OIMB), the University of Oregon’s coastal marine laboratory. I structure the class so 
that it emphasizes local Oregon conservation issues. Each week we visit different ‘practitioners’ 
of marine conservation, to get different perspectives from the people who are on the ground and 
in the water that are working in this field. One of the units of my class is on the role of aquaria in 
educating the public and actually supporting conservation of marine resources. For this unit, I 
bring my class to the OCAq, and we do three things: 1) we get a behind the scenes tour; 2) 
students get ‘free’ time to explore and study the aquarium exhibits; and 3) we meet with Dr. 
Kerry Carlin-Morgan (the aquarium Director of Education) for a lecture and discussion about 
how zoos and aquaria contribute to conservation generally, and what specifically the OCAq is 
doing in this regard.  
 
My students, who are mostly juniors and seniors and all Marine Biology Majors, absolutely love 
this annual trip to the OCAq. Dr. Carlin-Morgan does a tremendous job of opening their eyes to 
a totally different perspective on marine conservation biology which stands out from other 
scientists and resource managers that we meet with on other trips. Oregonians should be very 
proud to have this amazing aquarium facility and insightful staff on our outer coast. It brings a 
lot of pride to the region.  
 
The education that the OCAq provides touches our communities on many levels. Another 
example is that I am on the Oregon Marine Reserves Research Dive Team. We are scientifically 
trained SCUBA divers that do biological surveys of the fish, invertebrates, and kelp forests in the 
Oregon Marine Reserves. The OCAq plays an important role in the success of that program 
because we use the exhibits, which are expertly curated to represent Oregon’s biodiversity, to 
train our research divers on how to identify organisms that are rare and we might otherwise not 
know if we encountered them while diving in the dark, deep, cold water out on the coast. A great 
example is the incredible array of local rockfish species that are in the Port Orford and Halibut 
Flats swim-through exhibits. The aquarium lets my graduate students and I have access to dive 
within these exhibits to test our gear and practice our fish identification and sizing skills before 
we go out to do this work on the ocean. I cannot over-stress the value of this resource to local 
marine biologists! 
 
One of the challenges I ask my conservation biology students to consider is how we should 
educate the public about difficult management issues for marine animals, especially those that 
are endangered or threatened. One of the first steps to well managed resources (including healthy 
fisheries) is just helping people understand the complexity and diversity of life in our local 
oceans. The OCAq does a great job of addressing this first step. I’ve noticed that the aquarium 
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walks the fine line of educating people about these complex issues in a way that transcends 
politics. This can be hard to do, especially in a community and region that is largely supported 
economically by our commercial fishing, but the OCAq does it well.  
 
My students and I love the aquarium. I am confident that any additional investment in resources 
we can make in the educational mission of the OCAq will benefit Oregonians in several ways. 
For one, we’ll all be a little more informed about the creatures in the sea around us, and that is a 
good thing. Second, any investment we make here will help increase the draw of the OCAq as a 
tourist destination on the Oregon Coast, which benefits all of our coastal economies. Finally, and 
perhaps most importantly from where I sit, the aquarium is helping us to train the next generation 
of marine scientists, resource managers, fisheries biologists, and conservation practitioners. 
 
I hope we support the OCAq’s strategic priorities as it grows and plans for serving Oregon’s 
public well into the future.  
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Aaron Galloway, PhD 
Assistant Professor 
Oregon Institute of Marine Biology 
Department of Biology 
University of Oregon 
541-888-2581 ext. 303 
agallow3@uoregon.edu 
 





January 26, 2019 

 

 

 

 

Carrie E. Lewis, President/CEO 

Oregon Coast Aquarium 

2820 SE Ferry Slip Rd. 

Newport, Oregon   97365 

 

 

Dear Ms. Lewis: 

 

I am pleased to offer the support of the Elakha Alliance to the Oregon Coast Aquarium for the 

major enhancements envisioned in the recent Strategic Plan.  The Elakha Alliance is an Oregon 

non-profit organization dedicated to the restoration of sea otters to the Oregon coast and to the 

long-term conservation of this keystone species in Oregon’s nearshore marine environment.  We 

count the Oregon Coast Aquarium as a critical partner in fulfilling our mission.  

  

We are very excited by the proposed veterinary hospital/marine wildlife rehabilitation facilities 

and the vital role they could play in successfully returning sea otters to Oregon’s marine waters.   

As demonstrated by other aquaria on the West coast, the presence of such facilities is essential to 

rehabilitating orphaned or stranded sea otters for eventual return to the wild when possible.  The 

presence of these facilities in Newport would be very important to the success of any 

translocation of animals from distant populations to Oregon. The importance of these facilities is 

magnified by the fact that scientists at Oregon State University’s major new marine science 

facility at the Hatfield Marine Science Center will be only a few steps away.   

 

We wish you success in your ambitious undertaking.  If we can be of specific help, do not 

hesitate to ask. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

Robert Bailey, President 

Board of Directors 

 

PO Box 704    Siletz, Oregon 97380 
             elakha.alliance@gmail.com 
 





 

Daniel Lewer, 

DVM 
Willamette Veterinary 

Hospital - Owner 
 

 

ㅡ 

 

1562 SW 3rd St. 

Corvallis, OR 97330 

541.753.2223 

Dan.lewer@wilvet.com 

 

2 February 2019 

To Whom It May Concern 

We are issuing this letter of support for the Oregon Coast Aquarium and 

specifically the development of the Marine Mammal Rehabilitation Facility. 

The Oregon Coast Aquarium has long been a valuable resource for the Oregon 

coast in the form of education, conservation, outreach and support of our 

valuable natural resources within our beautiful state. The general public has 

always utilized the Oregon Coast Aquarium as a resource to help rescue, 

rehabilitate and further provide capability for our endangered marine 

mammals and turtles that wash up on our shores. They have long provided this 

service without the funding and or assistance from anything except the private 

funds raised through their wonderful donors. 

With the ever increasing human presence and involvement with our oceans 

and marine ecosystems our marine mammal population are more and more 

affect by human interaction. The Oregon Coast Aquarium helps and assists 

with entangled seals and sea lions, saves and rehabilitates washed up sea 

turtles but this is taxing on the already stretched thin employees and facilities.  

The surrounding states of the west coast have examples of marine mammal 

rehabilitation facilities and it is our belief that our centralized Oregon Coast 

site could benefit and help many more animals if given the opportunity to 

build a rehabilitation center. The rehabilitation center with be perfectly located 

in the center of the Oregon coast to deploy and facilitate rescue and rehab for 

all animals in need up and down the coast.  

This facility could also create valuable educational opportunities for all age 

students ranging from children just learning to appreciate Oregon coast natural 

environment to those veterinary students ready to learn about and pledge their 

lives to helping our wonderful native species. If done correctly, with strategic 

partnerships, this rehabilitation center could be a education base for local 

schools, Oregon State University and University of Oregon students.  

But this facility can only be built with the help of wonderful donors who 

believe in the procurement of our coasts marine animals. The Oregon Coast 

Aquarium has the correct people and relationships to make this happen, they 

just need the financial fortitude. 

 

Many thanks, 

 

Daniel Lewer, DVM 

 

 



2 February 1, 2019 
  
  
To Whom It May Concern: 
  
  
I am writing in support of the Oregon Coast Aquarium capital campaign. I 
speak as an Oregonian, parent, educator, wildlife enthusiast, and 
veterinarian.  
  
The Oregon Coast Aquarium has a stellar reputation in Oregon and the 
Pacific Northwest. Any mention of the name invariably brings a smile and 
stories of visits, replete with facts learned and animal antics observed. The 
stories told of those visits enjoyed by so many spread, like so many ripples, 
over time and across generations. When little, my children memorized 
every path and animal habitat. Those early visits also helped to ignite 
curiosity in the natural world around them. Now nearly grown, they have a 
new appreciation for the creatures within, having accompanied me on bird 
rounds. This appreciation is sure to be shared with others, as those stories 
are told.  
  
The creation and construction of a Marine Wildlife Rehabilitation/Education 
Center would benefit many animals and people alike, in our community and 
beyond. 
  
These modern facilities would greatly improve the ability to observe, 
diagnose, treat, and care for patients. The ability to care for patients is of 
utmost importance to me. Currently, the facilities are aging, and are limiting 
in their utility. The thoughtful creation of the new Center would also lessen 
the stress of wildlife admitted for treatment and provide for proper 
quarantine facilities, to protect those in human care from contagious 
disease brought in by their wild cousins. 
  



The Center would act as a center for education, from the youngest students 
to those in professional programs, and researchers in many fields. 
Veterinary students would have a unique opportunity to train at the Center. 
They do not have this sort of opportunity otherwise, without leaving the 
state. With our current situation, it is difficult to offer this sort of educational 
opportunity.  
 
Our goal is outreach, care, and education at many levels, and this Center 
would help to do that.  
 
 
 
Respectfully, 
 
 
 
Julianne Vickstrom, DVM 
 



Office of the Sheriff 
Sheriff Curtis Landers 

LINCOLN COUNTY ANIMAL SHELTER 
510 NE Harney St.  

Newport, Oregon  97365 
 (541) 265-6610 

 
 
February 4, 2019 
 
 
Oregon Coast Aquarium 
Attn: James Burke 
2829 SE Ferry Slip Road 
Newport, OR 97365 
 
Dear Mr. Burke, 
 
As a long-time supporter and advocate of the work done by the Oregon Coast Aquarium, I am 
excited to learn of the Aquarium’s future plans.  
 
When someone discovers an animal in distress, many people’s first instinct is to call animal control 
or an animal shelter to learn how to help. At the Lincoln County Animal Shelter, we field many of 
these calls, and in the case of marine wildlife and birds, we point them to the Oregon Coast 
Aquarium—the experts in this field. 
 
As a member of the Oregon Coast Aquarium’s Animal Welfare Committee, I have had the 
opportunity to interact with staff and volunteers who are all fiercely passionate about the work you 
do and creating the best lives for the animals in your care. Knowing your priorities and goals, it is 
clear that all of the projects proposed are aimed at bettering visitors’ experiences, assisting staff 
reach their goals, and expanding your life-saving work.  
   
I am happy pledge my personal support of these projects, and to add my voice to the many regional 
partners who benefit from, and are grateful for, the Oregon Coast Aquarium.  
 
Please do not hesitate to share my contact information with any donor who would like additional 
information. My direct number is 541-265-0725 and email address is lbraxling@co.lincoln.or.us. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Laura Braxling, J.D., CAWA 
Director  
 



 



 

February 20, 2019 

 

 

2019 Oregon State Legislators 

State of Oregon Capitol 

900 Court Street NE 

Salem OR 97301 

   
To Oregon Senators and Representatives: 

 

As you consider the Oregon Coast Aquarium's request for $10 million for construction and education to 

support its next 25 years of providing vital education, environmental and economic opportunities for Lincoln 

County, Oregon and beyond, I want you to know why I am a Charter/lifetime member committed to the 

Aquarium's continued success. 

 

In 1992, when the Aquarium was a trailer on newly acquired bay-front property in Newport with architectural 

drawings on its walls, I purchased my charter family membership and was told my family membership would 

include my grandkids too: 

 My oldest grandson was with us for the first day in which members were able to see Keiko, the whale. 

 My three younger grandkids looked forward to camp at the Aquarium each summer, as well as sleepovers 

with the sharks.  

 Most recently, my great-grandson chose swimming with the sharks as his Aquarium adventure. 

 All of them have an appreciation for the ocean and its importance because of their time at the Aquarium. 

 

During the years since 1992, I've been at the Aquarium to see every new exhibit, to support the Aquarium in 

good times and challenging times, and to do what I can to make a difference. 

 The Aquarium is one of the top three charities I support because I believe its outreach and onsite 

educational programs keep the importance of protecting our oceans and marine life front and center in our 

battle to mitigate climate change. 

 When I retired, I took and passed the required Marine Science course so I could volunteer twice a month; 

and for two years, enjoyed interacting with visitors from all over the world.  

 When I sold my Embarcadero Condo in 2012, and no longer traveled to Newport regularly, I signed on to 

help organize and staff annual events in Portland for Aquarium members. 

 Now, I am an active volunteer on the Aquarium's Capitol Campaign Steering Committee, helping to assure 

the desperately needed Marine Wildlife Rehabilitation/Education Center is built, and the other badly 

needed upgrades are achieved. 

 

It is my hope that you will see this request from the Oregon Coast Aquarium as an opportunity to financially 

support the vital partnerships the Aquarium has with NOAA, OSU, Oregon Coast Community College, 

Newport and Lincoln County, its 7,000 members and its more than 400,000 annual visitors. With state support, 

you will be fostering the kind of education, research and wildlife rehabilitation that makes this Oregon star 

such a vital resource for all of us in Oregon, the Northwest and beyond. 

 

Thank you for your consideration of this important funding request. 

 

 

 

 

Jeanne Magmer, Charter Aquarium Member 

12705 SE River Rd #103A 

Portland OR 97222 
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Hello, my name is Khyle White and I am currently an Aquarist Biologist for Moody 

Gardens in Galveston, Texas.  My current job requires me to work with hundreds of different 

aquatic creatures in many different ocean environments.  This career path began as a youth 

volunteer at the Oregon Coast Aquarium (OCA). Here I was introduced to the Youth Program 

Coordinator Teresa Springer.  I was only fourteen when I started and had little experience 

dealing with the public.  I was very shy and this was definitely out of my comfort zone.   

My first job was as a summer interpreter in various areas of the aquarium.  Teresa and 

the staff did their best to make me feel comfortable by providing class materials and training, 

but it was not easy for me. Volunteering was hard, but it got easier as time went on.  I could 

feel myself opening up and explaining things to guest more freely by the end of summer.  I 

continued to volunteer at various outreach events.  These events helped build my confidence 

with dealing with the public.  

The second year of summer interpreting I was a lot more confident and was able to take 

on the role as Crew Chief.  This new leadership role allowed me to help other youth volunteers 

by passing on my experiences. It enabled me to be more confident in dealing with the public as 

well as my peers.    

Later that summer, I got an email asking if I wanted to try being a husbandry volunteer.  

I was very nervous, as I had no experience at the time and no idea what I was getting myself 

into, but I said yes.  My first day working in the behind the scenes I was introduced to Sage 

Butts who was in charge of the Passages of the Deep, the largest exhibit at OCA.  My first tasks 

were very simple.  She had me help her with walkthroughs, food prep, cleaning, tank 

maintenance, and feedings.  I will never forget that day.  I always had a passion for animals and 

had an idea of what I wanted to do in the future, but this experience made my decision a lot 

easier.    

As I continued to volunteer, both as a summer interpreter and volunteering in the 

behind the scenes, I started taking on more opportunities with the husbandry staff.  This was a 

great opportunity for me to expand my knowledge through their guided training and support. 

Their efforts provided an avenue to explore other areas in aquarium husbandry which 

expanded my world.   

Eventually, I was asked if I wanted to partake in a program to help spread awareness 

about ocean acidification and of course I said yes.  At the time, I had no idea how much of a 

project it was going to be or how many people we were going to interact with. We were 

provided with the tools to take our ideas from conception to implementation.  This included 

computer training, team building, brainstorming, product production, marketing and 

advertising.  After a while we agreed on the name MOANA which stood for: Making Ocean 

Acidification Nationally Aware. In addition, it is the Hawaiian word for “ocean”.  Through 

MOANA we made several presentations at local schools and ended up presenting our work to 



February 19, 2019  

 

staff and volunteers at Point Defiance Zoo and the Seattle Aquarium.  I am very proud to have 

been part of this project.  

These programs helped full my passion for marine sciences.  This led me to apply for the 

Oregon Coast Community College’s Aquarium Science degree program during my senior year of 

high school.  Once I graduated high school I was no longer considered a youth volunteer, but 

continued to volunteer and intern through their adult program.     

Upon finishing my degree in aquarium science, I was immediately hired as an Aquarist 

Biologist at Moody Gardens.  The time spent volunteering at the Oregon Coast Aquarium has 

shaped me into the person I am today.  When I first started volunteering at Oregon Coast 

Aquarium, I had no idea how much Oregon Coast Aquarium, Teresa and Sage would affect my 

life.  I gained confidence, skills and many learning opportunities that have led me to teaching 

the public in my current job.  I am enjoying passing on my knowledge to future generations 

thanks to the opportunities I received from Oregon Coast Aquarium and their staff.  

 

Sincerely 

Khyle White 
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